

APPROVED MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS OF THE CITY OF ANN ARBOR MAY 28, 2008

The Regular Session of the Zoning Board of Appeals was held on Wednesday, May 28, 2008 at 6:00 p.m. in City Council Chambers, 100 N. Fifth Avenue, Ann Arbor, Michigan,

The meeting was called to order at 6:04 p.m. by Acting Chairperson Kathryn Loomis.

ROLL CALL

Members Present: (9) C. Carver, C. Briere, R. Eamus, D. Tope,

D. Gregorka, K. Loomis, W. Carman C. Kuhnke and

R. Suarez

Members Absent: (0)

Staff Present: (2) M. Kowalski and B. Acquaviva

A – APPROVAL OF AGENDA

The Agenda was approved as presented without objection. A-1

B -**APPROVAL OF MINUTES**

B-1 Approval of Draft Minutes of the April 23, 2008 Regular Session.

Moved by D. Gregorka, Seconded by D. Tope, "that the minutes of the April 23, 2008 Regular Session be approved as presented."

On a Voice Vote - MOTION PASSED - UNANIMOUS

B-2 Approval of Draft Minutes of the April 23, 2008 Organizational Meeting.

Moved by D. Tope, Seconded by K. Loomis, "that the minutes of the April 23, 2008 Organizational Session be approved as presented."

On a Voice Vote - MOTION PASSED - UNANIMOUS

C-**APPEALS & ACTION**

C-1 838 South Main Street - 2008-Z-011 - ADMIN.

Bob White Realty on behalf of Rhonda Gilpin is requesting an Administrative Appeal in order to change one non-conforming use to another non-conforming use.

Description and Discussion

The subject building is located at 838 South Main Street and is zoned R4B. The building is currently occupied by the Ann Arbor Framing Company, a commercial business. The Ann Arbor Framing Company has been operating as a legal non-conforming use in the building for the last 16 years. The building was built for a commercial use in 1920 and rezoned to R4B in the 1960's. The petitioner would like to purchase the property and replace the existing nonconforming use with another non-conforming use, the sale of antique jewelry.

9 10 11

12

13 14 15

16 17 18

20 21 22

19

23 24

25

27 28 29

30 31

32 33

35 36

37

34

38 39 40

42 43 44

41

45 46 47

49

50

51 52 53 The 838 South Main building is located on the same parcel as the single-family house at 840 South Main. There are 4 off-street parking spaces located on the parcel behind the house.
The petitioner has submitted an attached letter indicating the number of trips generated by

the proposed business will be less than the existing business.

วช

Code Standard:

According to Chapter 55, Zoning Code, only the Zoning Board of Appeals has the authority to substitute one non-conforming use for another. Chapter 55, Section 5:86, Use Nonconformance: "(1) A non-conforming use may be continued and shall be maintained in good condition, but it shall not be:

 (a) Changed to another non-conforming use, except, after approval of the zoning board of appeals, to those permitted uses which are contained in the zoning district wherein the non-conforming use first appears in the schedule of use regulations. Before granting such approval, the board shall determine that such change in use will have a less detrimental effect on neighboring property than the existing non-conforming use.

The Statement of Intent for Article VII, Nonconformance, Section 5:85, indicates, "It is the intent of this chapter to recognize that the eventual elimination, as expeditiously as is reasonable, or existing uses or structures that are not in conformity with the provisions of this chapter is as much a subject of health, safety, and welfare as is the prevention of the establishment of new uses that would violate the provisions of this chapter. It is also the intent of this chapter that any elimination of nonconforming uses or nonconforming structures shall be affected so as to avoid any unreasonable invasion of established private property rights."

Zoning staff does not believe the proposed non-conforming use will be more detrimental to the surrounding neighborhood that the existing operation. The building is located directly on Main Street and has been used almost continuously as a commercial business since construction in 1920. Zoning staff is not aware of any complaints from the operation of the existing business at this location.

Questions to Staff by the Board

 K. Loomis (To M. Kowalski) – How do you determine that one miscellaneous use is less invasive than another? (The code isn't clearly defined, and that's why it's here before the Board tonight. It states that one non-conforming use can't be substituted for another non-conforming use. The current frame shop as opposed to the antique jewelry store that proposes to move there – is currently my opinion as to whether it would generate additional traffic or not. The bottom line states that only the ZBA has the authority to approve that.)

Is there precedent here for one non-conforming use to another non-conforming use? (Not since I've handled the ZBA appeals.) Do you know how this current non-conforming use came to be? (No. It has been there for sixteen years. It looks as though it wasn't used for a couple of years prior to that. In the future we're trying to track this more closely. We have to be certain that this is a less intensive use as opposed to a more intensive use if possible. Ideally, the code is written so that these things will be phased out. Whether you want to do that or not is the ZBA's decision.)

C. Carver – You state that the change in use will have less detrimental effect than the current non-conforming use. Has the city made the decision that this is less detrimental? (No.)

- We've had a couple of these in the past. We have previously had to have at least six affirmative votes to approve this. Is that still true? (Maybe one of our long standing members can answer that?)
- D. Gregorka You state that "staff does not believe that this will cause a more detrimental effect on the neighborhood." What was that statement based on? (Based on the information that the petitioner submitted and what I know of the current business and what I would think about the possible traffic to an antique jewelry store. If it were a Starbucks, we could safely say that that would generate more trips to and from the business.)
- W. Carman The problem isn't 'more' detrimental, but 'less' detrimental. (Yes.) Regarding the parking spaces, they don't appear to meet our code. They are in what constitutes the front setback. (Yes. They are non-conforming spots. They go back as far as our 1990 aerial photos. We're not site planning it, so they're not required to provide parking as required by the code as they're only swapping non-conforming uses.)
- l'm not sure that's true, because they're swapping non-conforming uses. (If you think that those are an issue, then that is one of the reasons it's before you.) I suspect that they would have less traffic than the frame shop, but I'm not convinced that we have any control over

what traffic they produce. What is the daily 'trip' limit for home occupations?

- 128 D. Tope Ten trips per day. That was one of the things I was going to use as a guide. 129
- W. Carman Basically, if the trips per day start exceeding ten, then the neighbors start to complain and some enforcement occurs. (That's correct. That enforcement is complaint driven. You could include that restriction in your motion, but that's up to the ZBA.) I think that this was a t-shirt shop prior to the frame shop, but I don't remember a period when it was vacant. Did this come before us as a frame shop? (No evidence of that was found.)
- C. Kuhnke Could this become a home office the way the petitioner proposes as a jewelry shop? (No, because home occupations as they're listed have to be attached to the home. This is a detached building, so it wouldn't qualify as a home occupation.)

Petitioner Presentation

127

135

139 140

141142

143

144145

146147

148

149

150

151

152

153

156

Rhonda Gilpin, petitioner, was present to speak on behalf of the appeal. She offered to answer any questions that the Board might have.

Questions of the Petitioner by the Board

- D. Gregorka You state in your letter in the application that you believe there will be less trips to the jewelry shop than the frame shop. Could you tell us what that was based on? (My business is currently on Main Street just a few blocks from this site, so that was based on the amount of traffic flow I currently receive. At Christmas time I get busier, but most of the time the max would be ten customers per day, some days less than ten. It's a special occasion type of business.)
- What type of traffic was the frame shop getting? (I'm not sure. From the letter she wrote, I'll assume between twenty to thirty customers per day. This is kind of a 'destination' site.)
- D. Tope You've had a similar business elsewhere? (I have two antique businesses. I have one in the Nickels' Arcade and one on Main Street near Crazy Wisdom books.

I get a lot of people from the county building, but most are deliberately planning the visit. Sometimes I get three people a day. On average, five sales per day.)

Public Comment

<u>Julie Weatherby, 837 South Main Street, Ann Arbor, MI</u> – She stated that she lives directly across the street from the proposed shop. She fully supports the proposed use as an antique jewelry store. This is a mixed use area, and she is pleased that someone will be present in their neighborhood in the daytime when they are not. Traffic is probably heavier due to football game Saturday's and the 'Fairy Door" at this shop than it would be for her regular business customers. There is probably heavier traffic with the frame shop with trucks picking up larger frames, so the jewelry store would be less intensive use.

Bob Doppleman, 837 South Main Street, Ann Arbor, MI – He stated that the jewelry store would be an asset to the neighborhood, and they are pleased with the intended use. The building itself will not be very useful as anything else. We carefully considered what might move into that building, and we think that this fits well with out neighborhood.

Discussion by the Board

- D. Tope These kinds of things were done 'quasi-administratively' which is why there aren't many records of its past. I'm pleased that these issues are coming before the ZBA, to make certain that these uses fit. Non-conforming uses need to have a full review and allocation and laying on of the rules to see if they fit. That is what non-conforming is all about, and if they don't fit, the idea is to stage them out. I'm very supportive of neighborhood based, small businesses like this that meet the standards of home occupation even though it does not qualify as a home business. She expounded on the various assets that this would have for the community. I will support this non-conforming use in this location.
- C. Carver I am in favor of granting this use. The only problem I have is that if 'less detrimental' means trip counts, the next guy who comes in is going to have a tough time having only four people a day.
- D. Gregorka I tend to agree with Kathryn on this. I am wondering if this should even be before the ZBA. You could argue that it is the same use miscellaneous retail, but on the other hand I don't have an issue with it. The information provided by the petitioner looks reasonable and the use intensity will drop, and that meets the standard, so I will support it.
- R. Suarez I agree with most of what Donna stated and will add that I think that this is Main Street and especially with the support of the neighbors welcoming this use, I think it contributes to a vibrant, walking downtown and something that we want to encourage.
- W. Carman I just want to reiterate something that Donna said. I do think this should come before us and I don't want to set the precedent that any mixed use commercial can go in where any former mixed use commercial was before, because that will not support what the ordinance is saying about non-conforming uses, which is that they're supposed to eventually be phased out and that they should always be 'lesser.' If we don't want that to be the goal, then we should rezone the property which I might support. In this case, I'm convinced that this is a less detrimental use of the property than the previous use, and I will support it.
- K. Loomis The language of the ordinance is ambiguous regarding whether one miscellaneous retail use needs to come before the Board when it's being switched to another miscellaneous retail use, but I think that Wendy makes a very good point, which is the intent

of the code is to phase these buildings out over time. If you read that intent into the statutory language into the code, then I think that it does need to come before the Board. I don't have any problem supporting this petition.

R. Eamus – So many of the items come before us are because they're non-conforming for use, for the site or structures. When people zone, they don't really consider how many things they make 'non-conforming' in an area. We actually try to do that now with our GIS system so we can ask that question better now than we could thirty or forty years ago without that data. I think this is similar enough not to quibble about is it ten trips or eleven trips or four trips is not really the issue. The uses are similar enough that yes, administratively, you could almost do it, but I don't mind them coming before us and basically saying 'yes, this is a similar use – similar enough that it can be allowed.

MOTION

չեր Moved by K. Loomis, Seconded by D. Gregorka, "In the matter of 2008-Z-011 – ADMIN., 838 South Main Street, that permission be granted to allow replacement of the current non-conforming use of a frame shop and changed to a new use – that being a retail antique jewelry store, per the submitted plans. Doing so will have a less detrimental effect on the neighboring property than the current use as noted by the neighbors that smaller vehicles will be making fewer visits to this business.

On a Voice Vote – MOTION PASSED – *UNANIMOUS* (Permission for change of Use – Granted)

C-2 2955 Packard Road – 2008-Z-012

T.S. Quatro Construction is requesting one variance from Chapter 55, Zoning, Section 5:43(C1), Area, Height and Placement Regulations of 18 feet in order to allow a front setback of 7 feet to allow replacement of an existing canopy over gas pumps (25 feet is required).

Description and Discussion

The subject parcel is located on Packard Road, west of Platt. The parcel is zoned C1 (Local Business District) and is currently being used as a gas station and small convenience store. A total of four gasoline pumps exist on the site, covered by a 38 foot by 48 foot canopy. The existing canopy is non-conforming and is located 5 feet from the front property line.

The petitioner is proposing to upgrade the site and replace the existing canopy over the gas pumps. The new canopy will be 7 feet from the front property line, slightly more conforming than the existing canopy. Due to the reorganization of existing gas pumps, the new canopy will be slightly longer than the previous canopy but will extend away from the front property line toward the interior of the site. This canopy will not increase impervious surface on the site.

Questions to Staff by the Board

262 R. Eamus (to M. Kowalski) – Living close to this and seeing the gas tankers pull in, where are 263 the underground storage tanks? The trucks usually pull in where the canopy is. Did they 264 discuss traffic in the site? (No. The petitioner may have an answer to that.) D. Tope – The edge of the canopy is how high off the pavement? Twenty five or thirty feet?

(At least twenty feet.) On the ground, what is the distance from the property line to the first thing that is on the ground? (I did not measure that.) So there is at least a car width off the sidewalk? (Yes. Probably close to twenty feet from the property line.)

R. Eamus – There are two gas stations just to the east of this. Both of those have canopies. Do you know how close they are to the road? (No. This issue has come up before. Most gas stations' canopies are close to the property line because of the way they were built. If you're simply replacing the existing one, it wouldn't technically need to be before the Board, but they are enlarging the new one. There are many around the city between five, ten, even zero – throughout the city.)

Petitioner Presentation

Tom Quatro of T.S. Quatro Co. of Ypsilanti, MI (applicant) was present to speak on behalf of the appeal. He agreed with the staff report as being representative of their appeal. Some of the gas pumps would be moved far enough away from the building so that traffic flow into the store would be easier for the customer.

It's a bit tight for a semi-truck, but would improve a bit than the existing conditions. The owner actually owns a trucking company that provides the fuel, so he has driven through it. The center of the pole is actually seventeen feet from the property line. The bottom of the canopy is fourteen feet from the ground, seventeen to the top. We'll have to repave the entire lot. The impervious area will actually decrease slightly.

Questions of the Petitioner by the Board – None.

Public Comment - None.

Discussion by the Board

MOTION

Moved by D. Gregorka, Seconded by D. Tope, "In the matter of 2008-Z-012 – 2955 Packard Road, that a variance be granted from Chapter 55 (Zoning), Section 5:43 (C1 – Local Business District), to allow a variance of 18 feet and a front setback of 7 feet for reconstruction of the existing canopy into the front setback per the submitted plans, given the following findings of fact:

a) The new canopy will be two feet farther back from the property line than the existing canopy and,

b) Many gas stations throughout the city have the same conditions as this one and this complies as nearly as practicable with the code.

On a Voice Vote - MOTION PASSED - UNANIMOUS (Variance Granted)

2.3

C-2 1880 Robert Street – 2008-Z-013

Acheson Builders is requesting one variance **Chapter 55**, **(Zoning)**, **Section 5:28 (R1C)** Single-Family Residential District. A variance of 10 feet 2 inches in order to construct a screened in rear porch 19 feet 10 inches from the rear property line, 30 feet is required.

Description and Discussion

Donald and Julia Levitt are requesting one variance to allow the construction of an attached enclosed porch at the rear of the house. The enclosed porch would be just over 20 feet from the rear property line and 7 feet 8 inches from the side property line. The subject property is located in the R1C Single-Family Dwelling District. A single-family dwelling and two-car attached garage currently exist on the property. The house is located on the corner of Robert Street and Victoria Avenue, which results in two front setbacks of 25 feet, one rear setback of 30 feet and one side setback of 5 feet. The proposed addition will be 10 feet 6 inches by 17

feet. The house is 2206 square feet and was built in 1991.

Questions to Staff by the Board

D. Tope (To M. Kowalski) – What is the side setback on the left? (That side is actually a front. It's a corner house that has two front setbacks, and that is twenty five feet.)

Petitioner Presentation

Mr. Jim Acheson, potential builder on this project, was present to speak on behalf of the appeal. He stated that the proposed screen porch would not be out of character with the neighborhood and the privacy fence will hide a lot of the addition as well. Many houses in this area are built close to the lot lines. The only other possible place to build this on this lot is the right corner where you could squeeze something in, but both Victoria and Robert streets are gravel roads, and it would be like having your relaxation area in a fishbowl.

He stated that he had provided the Board with additional pictures of other corner lot homes in the area that violate the thirty foot setback. What is fair for others would be fair for the Levitt's. They also contacted all of their neighbors within one hundred and fifty feet – those most affected by it, and you have their signatures stating that they are in support of this.

As to this being a 'self-imposed' hardship, this house was not built for the current owner. When they purchased it, they were not aware that there would be this kind of restriction when they wanted to build their porch. He also stated that they had done specific designs that would impact the neighbors in a lesser manner. (He explained the plan at length.)

Questions of the Petitioner by the Board

K. Loomis – As to the other properties in the neighborhood that encroach into the setback, do any of those encroachments involve a screened porch? (Petitioner – Most of them involve attached garages, but some were the house structure. I don't recall a screened porch being one of those.)

D. Gregorka – The adjacent properties on Robert and Victoria streets – what are the addresses of those two properties, and are they on the list of neighbors you've provided? (The owner stated that the home on Joseph street is in the backyard, the next home's address is 1860, and the other home on Victoria is empty so there was no one to obtain a signature from.)

Public Comment

Mr. Levitt, owner of the property in question was present to speak on this appeal. He stated that all of his neighbors were very enthusiastic about this project.

Discussion by the Board

D. Tope (To M. Kowalski) – He stated the home faces Victoria Street. The proposed porch will be in the right rear? (It's technically the rear of the parcel. It looks like the side.) So, it's closer to the neighbor than it is to the front? (Yes.)

(Discussion by the Board and staff regarding what is actually the front or side of the home in question since it technically has 'two' fronts).

R. Eamus – I'm conflicted about this. My neighborhood is R1C as are many others. He stated that they (the Board) may be setting precedence if this is approved.

C. Briere – I agree with Ron in that this could open up a 'can of worms' and create problems with the neighborhood, wanted to build their own screened in porch. There are several other options; they could build a deck, an open porch or a detached gazebo, so I don't think there is a hardship here that they 'need' this variance to build a screened in porch.

D. Tope – I agree. In a nutshell, it doesn't meet the standards. When the home was built, it was built to the max which included an attached garage. They didn't give themselves room to build anything else. The photos in the area do not depict encroachments. These are detached garages which are allowed within the rear setback. They have alternatives – a deck, gazebo, etc.

W. Carman – I concur. This would be granting a right that other people couldn't have. There
 is no hardship involved that would keep them from enjoying this property without the variance.

1

C. Carver – That is what I would like the petitioners to understand. I'm not really opposed to this, but if we grant it, who do we then deny it to in the future? We have to draw the line and I will not support this.

D. Gregorka – Even though the neighbors support this, you can't make a convincing case with the standards that we have to use. I can't support it either.

K. Loomis – The petitioner does have other options and has admitted that it doesn't meet the code requirements. Not having an awareness that the home was built to the max when they purchased it is simply irrelevant. They should have checked the zoning code before purchasing the home.

<u>MOTION</u>

Moved by W. Carman, Seconded by D. Gregorka, "In the matter of 2008-Z-013, 1880 Robert Street, that a variance of 10 feet, 2 inches be granted to allow a rear setback of 19 feet, 10 inches for the construction of an enclosed porch per submitted plans due to the following findings of fact:

*a) The proposed hardship is the desire to have a screened in porch.

On a Voice Vote – MOTION FAILED – UNANIMOUS (Variance Denied)

422 423 424	*(D. Tope – Friendly amendment to remove any negative connotations from the motion – amendment accepted by both board members, and the final motion was edited as appears above).			
426 427	D.	OLD BUSINESS - None.		
428 429	E.	NEW BUSINESS - None.		
430 431	F. REPORTS & COMMUNICATIONS - Included under each appeal.			
432 433	G.	AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION - GENE	ERAL – None	•
434 435		ADJOURNMENT		
436 437	Moved by D.	Tope, Seconded by C. Briere, "that the	ne meeting b	e adjourned."
438 439	On a Voice	/ote – MOTION TO ADJOURN - PASS	SED - UNANII	MOUS
440 441 442	Chairperson Carol Kuhnke adjourned the meeting at 7:58 p.m.			
442 443 444	(Submitted by: Brenda Acquaviva, Administrative Support Specialist V – Zoning Board of Appeals)			
445	Zonnig Boar	a A		
446	Caro	llendy	6-25-	-08
448	Carol Kuhnke	e, Chairperson	Dated	ZBA Minutes